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The Secretary
THE WEEK AHEAD

Atlantic Antitrust Immunity Alliances:  Answers to Delta/Air France/Alitalia/Czech Airlines due October 3.  Senate Judiciary Committee hearing tentatively scheduled for September 25, has been postponed.  New dates to be announced. 

OUTLOOK (NEXT FOUR WEEKS)

Essential Air Service (EAS):  In the expectation that an airline industry emergency relief appropriation includes a portion for regional airlines serving smaller communities under the essential air service program (EAS), we are now assessing the needs of those carriers and preparing an order that would authorize payments to them.  We anticipate that the authorizing order would be issued, and payments would be made, on an expedited basis following enactment of the appropriation. 

Atlantic Antitrust Immunity Alliances:  Replies to answers to the Delta/Air France/Alitalia/Czech Airlines (CSA) antitrust immunity application are due October 10.  Answers to the American/British Airways antitrust immunity application are due October 19 with replies due October 26.  

France:  The U.S.-France negotiations that were scheduled to take place on September 13-14, in Paris, have been postponed until October 18-19, as a result of the terrorist events which occurred on September 11.  We expect to reach an open-skies agreement when these talks resume.  

Latvia:  Open-skies aviation negotiations are scheduled with Latvia on October 10-11, in Washington.  
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Samoa:  In response to a Samoan request to establish an aviation agreement with the United States, we suggested that Samoa become a signatory to the liberal multilateral aviation accord that was signed in Washington last May.  Samoa will send a delegation to Washington on October 9 to hold informal discussions with U.S. aviation representatives to discuss adherence to the multilateral aviation accord.  

Sri Lanka:  Aviation negotiations between the United States and Sri Lanka aimed at concluding an open-skies aviation accord will be held October 30-November 1, 20001, in Washington, D.C.  Sri Lanka has indicated that it would like to have transitional provisions in the areas of airline ground handling, pricing, and passenger charter rights.  The negotiations will focus on these transitional issues.  

United Kingdom:  Government-to-government technical discussions on an open-skies agreement have been rescheduled for October 22-23, in London.  

World Trade Organization (WTO):  On October 8-9, in Geneva, the World Trade Organization Services Council will meet to consider new proposals for transportation services, for the General Agreement on Trade in Services (GATS).  These Geneva meetings also will continue a mandated review of the GATS Annex on Air Transport Services, which currently, consistent with
U.S. policy, excludes most aviation services from the GATS in deference to bilateral air services agreements.  
RESULTS OF RECENT ACTIVITIES

Atlantic Antitrust Immunity Alliances:  Under the Department’s regulations, when an antitrust immunity application is filed, the Department must first determine if the application is “substantially” complete, i.e., that it complies with the filing requirements in the regulations and provides the information necessary for the Department to process the application.  The finding does not preclude the Department from seeking further evidentiary information if it deems necessary.  The regulations also require that the Department provide interested parties a 21-day period to comment on the application.  On August 27, the Department issued a notice that found that the antitrust immunity application filed by American and British Airways is substantially complete and established a procedural schedule for the filing of comments to the application, calling for comments by September 20 (21 days from the latest due date for the submission of the additional 

evidentiary material also required in the notice) and replies by September 27.  Several parties have sought an extension of the procedural dates.  On September 17, the department extended the procedural dates to October 19 for answers and October 26 for replies.  Northwest has also requested that the Department require additional information from the applicants.  The Department 
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expects to make a decision on that request during the week of September 24.  On September 19, the Department requested information from the UK slot authorities regarding the slot processes at Heathrow and Gatwick that would be relevant to the Department’s consideration of the antitrust case.  We have requested that the information be filed by September 28.  The extension of the procedural dates in the case will afford interested parties sufficient time to consider any additional information filed by the applicants as well as the UK slot authorities.  Delta, Air France, Alitalia and CSA have also filed an antitrust immunity application.  On September 7, the Department issued a notice finding the application substantially complete and calling for answers by October 3 and 

replies by October 10.  The open-skies negotiations relevant to this case have been rescheduled for October 22-23.  On September 5, United Airlines and British Midland filed an application for approval of their alliance agreement and grant of antitrust immunity.  The application, however, did not include the confidential evidentiary material that the applicants intend to submit.  As a result of the terrorist events of September 11, the applicants have revised their projected date to file that information to on or before October 5.  The Department will not be in a position to determine if the application is complete until after all of the evidentiary material has been filed.  The Department issued a notice to the parties to that effect on September 13.  

U.S.-Argentina Combination Services:  On September 18, the Department requested that the applicants in the 2001 U.S.-Argentina Combination Service Proceeding, American, United, and Delta, update the record in the proceeding as to whether there is any change in their plans to commence service in the market on December 1, 2001.  The Department had instituted an expedited proceeding to reallocate rights that had been awarded to and forfeited by Continental Airlines.  The case was premised on a carrier commencing service in the market on December 1, 2001, and the three named carriers were competing for reallocation of the route rights.  As a result of the terrorist events of September 11, the Department requested each carrier to update its service plans.  All made clear that they were not in a position to commence service this December.  Given these responses, the Department is considering how to proceed in this case.   

Hong Kong Fifth-Freedom Cargo Services:  On August 31, the Department issued its tentative decision to allocate the three weekly frequencies available for U.S.-carrier fifth-freedom services to Polar Air Cargo for service between Hong Kong and Seoul. Korea.  Under the U.S.-Hong Kong aviation agreement, any number of U.S. carriers may offer all-cargo service between the U.S. and Hong Kong.  However, limits exist as to the number of flights on which U.S. carriers may load cargo in Hong Kong for carriage to third countries (i.e., fifth-freedom service).  Specifically, the agreement limits these services to a total of eight weekly flights, and to only two Asia points to be chosen from Philippines, Thailand, and/or South Korea.  Federal Express now holds five of the eight 
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frequencies.  Five U.S. carriers applied to use the three remaining frequencies.  UPS and Federal Express propose Hong Kong-Manila service.  Northwest Airlines, Polar Air Cargo, and Evergreen International Airlines propose to use them for Hong Kong-Seoul service.  The Department’s tentative decision proposed to award the frequencies to Polar Air Cargo.  It also proposed that the frequencies would go to Northwest on a backup basis should Polar not operate its services.  Objections to the Department’s tentative decision were filed on September 10 and answers to the objections were filed on September 17.  After a review of the responses filed, the Department will issue a final decision.
